A.L.A. War Service Publications

Bibliography by Salvatore De Sando

Reference into the American Library Association's World War One War Service benefits from beginning with Arthur P. Young's *Books for Sammies: the American Library Association and World War I.* Today in 2017, Dr. Young's 1981 book is still "the definitive study" just as Dr. Wayne A. Wiegand wrote in the forward.

The book's two appendices and index provide many citations for documents available at the ALA Archives and beyond. The first appendix lists the names, locations and librarians of major army and navy camp libraries from 1917 until 1919. The second appendix lists books and pamphlets banned by the War Department. Before the appendix, "A Brief Essay on Sources" is included to guide readers through the lengthy references section.

Dr. Young recommended five classifications of different categories of A.L.A. War Service sources: contemporary literature; reminiscences after the war; primary source materials; publications by historians of librarianship; scholarly monographs and articles on the war and its aftermath.

Cynthia S. Faries' "Just Send Us Some Books": Library Service to American Soldiers in World War I expands Dr. Young's work to include journal, magazine, and newspaper publications.

Not all available War Service sources are included in *Books for Sammies* and *Just Send Us Some Books*, and this bibliography complements Dr. Young's and Ms. Faries' work. In the following bibliography, contemporary literature will include newspaper articles and publications by historians of librarianship will include scholarly articles and monographs.

Contemporary Literature about World War One A.L.A. War Service

Some of these citations were located with the use of Library and Information Technology Abstract (LITA), with additional searches in EBSCO.

Articles with Direct Reference to War Service

Magazines

Banker's Magazine

"BOOKS FOR THE SOLDIERS." Bankers' Magazine 96, No. 6 (1918): 2-i2.

The Bookman (New York)

- Mawson, C.O.S. "Uncle Sam: Librarian." *The Bookman; a Review of Books and Life*, October 1918, 220-227.
- An Overseas Librarian. "The A.L.A. in Paris." *The Bookman; a Review of Books and Life*. New York Vol. 48, Num. 6 (1919): 635.
- William, Warner Bishop. "SOME LIBRARY GAINS FROM THE WAR." *The Bookman; a Review of Books and Life* 49, No. 3 (1919): 353.

Current Opinion

"COMING: A WAR SERVICE DRIVE FOR \$187,000,000." Current Opinion LXV (1918): 262.

The Dial

"Article 5 -- no Title." *The Dial; a Semi - Monthly Journal of Literary Criticism, Discussion, and Information*. Vol. LXV, No. 776 (1918): 369.

International Marine Engineering

"Books for all Men in United States' Service are Provided by the Library War Service of the American Library Association." *International Marine Engineering* Vol. 23, No. 7 (1918): 382.

Literary Digest

"Not Enough Books for the Army." *Literary Digest*. October 19, 1918, 26.

Nation

"What Do the Soldiers Read?" Nation. October 25, 1917, 446-447.

Publisher's Weekly

"Army Library Work of the American Library Association." Publishers' Weekly 92 (1917): 750-754.

Railway Gazette

"READING MATTER FOR SOLDIERS." Railway Age Gazette Vol. 63, No. 2 (1917): 68.

School and Society

"Disposal of Books of the War Service Committee of the American Library Association." *School and Society* Vol. 10, No. 245 (1919): 284.

Wilson Bulletin

"War Activities of the American Library Association." Wilson Bulletin 1, (1918): 299-302.

Newspapers

Atlanta Constitution

1917

Corrigan, John, Jr. "BOOKS FOR SOLDIERS COMING TO ATLANTA." *The Atlanta Constitution,* August 31, 1917.

1918

"GIVE A BOOK." *The Atlanta Constitution,* March 21, 1918.

"Appeal made for Magazines and for Books for Soldiers." The Atlanta Constitution, December 22, 1918.

Chicago Daily Tribune

"FORSAKE CARDS IF GOOD READING COMES TO CAMPS." Chicago Daily Tribune, August 20, 1917.

Butcher, Fanny. "Views, News, and Gossip." Chicago Daily Tribune, October 26, 1918.

The Christian Science Monitor

1917

"LIBRARY WORK FOR SOLDIERS." The Christian Science Monitor, August 22, 1917.

Special to The Christian Science Monitor from its Washington Bureau. "BOSTON TO SEND BOOKS TO CAMPS." *The Christian Science Monitor*, August 31, 1917.

"RHODE ISLAND WAR LIBRARY WORK." The Christian Science Monitor, September 18, 1917.

1918

- Specially for The Christian Science Monitor. "SOLDIERS' BOOKS DRIVE TO START." *The Christian Science Monitor,* March 16, 1918.
- Special to The Christian Science Monitor. "LIBRARY WAR SERVICE WORK." *The Christian Science Monitor,* June 27, 1918.
- Special to The Christian Science Monitor from its Eastern Bureau. "SOLDIERS CALL FOR BOOKS." *The Christian Science Monitor,* October 7, 1918.
- Special to The Christian Science Monitor. "LIBRARY SERVICE EXPANSION URGED." *The Christian Science Monitor*, October 25, 1919.
- Specially for The Christian Science Monitor. "IN THE LIBRARIES." *The Christian Science Monitor*, October 29, 1919.

Cincinnati Enquirer

"MILLION." Cincinnati Enquirer, August 24, 1917.

Courier-Journal

"LIBRARIANS TO MEET WRITERS." *Courier-Journal,* June 26, 1917.

"GREATEST MEETING" OF LIBRARIANS IS CLOSED." Courier-Journal, June 28, 1917.

Special to The Courier Journal. "WANT BOOKS FOR SOLDIERS." Courier-Journal, July 26, 1917.

"NEED FUNDS FOR CAMP LIBRARIES." *Courier-Journal,* August 19, 1917.

Special to The Courier Journal. "HALF MILLION BOOKS SENT TROOPS IN U. S. AND FRANCE." *Courier-Journal*, January 7, 1918.

The Hartford Courant

"LIBRARIANS EXPECT TO RAISE \$500,000." *The Hartford Courant,* July 27, 1917.

Correspondence of The Courant. "SUFFIELD ACTIVE IN BOOK CAMPAIGN." *The Hartford Courant,* March 3, 1918.

"The A.E.F. Book Trail." *The Hartford Courant,* May 16, 1920.

Indianapolis Star

1917

"Good Reading for our War Heroes." Indianapolis Star, September 10, 1917.

1918

"YANKS IN NEED OF MORE BOOKS." Indianapolis Star, June 3, 1918.

Special to The Indianapolis Star. "PURDUE CAMP GETS LIBRARY." Indianapolis Star, September 17, 1918.

1919

"U. S. SOLDIERS MAKE GOOD USE OF LIBRARY SERVICE." Indianapolis Star, March 6, 1919.

"WILL DISPOSE OF LIBRARIES CONSTRUCTED FOR YANKS." Indianapolis Star, August 10, 1919.

New York Times

"OUR SOLDIERS IN CANTONMENTS TO BE WELL SUPPLIED WITH BOOKS." *New York Times,* October 28, 1917.

"WILL GIVE AWAY WAR BOOKS." New York Times, July 27, 1919.

"A.E.F. LEFT TRAIL OF BOOKS IN EUROPE." New York Times, April 25, 1920.

New York Tribune

1917

Correspondence, Special. "Asks \$1,000,000 for String of Camp Libraries." *New - York Tribune,* September 3, 1917.

1918

"500,000 Books for Soldiers in Camps." New - York Tribune, January 7, 1918.

"Blacklist of Books Issued to Guard Army." New - York Tribune, September 1, 1918

"Book-Jit" Supplies Soldier Readers." New - York Tribune, October 13, 1918.

Ontario Library Review

Locke, G. H. "Canadian Libraries and the War." *Ontario Library Review and Canadian Periodical Index* 3, (08, 1918): 3-6.

Outlook (New York)

"What Do The Soldiers Read?" *Outlook,* January 16, 1918, 82.

"The Book and the Soldier." *Outlook,* April 3, 1918, 548-550.

Moore, H.H. "Wanted—A Book for Every Many 'Over There'." *Outlook*, October 16, 1918, 250-251.

"The A.L.A. for the A.E.F." Outlook, April 30, 1919, 733.

St. Louis Dispatch

"The War Library Books." *St. Louis Post - Dispatch,* August 9, 1919.

The Sun

"VOLUNTEER WORK SUPPLIES BOOKS FOR OUR SOLDIERS." The Sun, March 17, 1918.

Washington Post

1917

"PROVIDES READING FOR U.S. SOLDIERS." *The Washington Post,* August 13, 1917.

1918

"500,000 BOOKS FOR SOLDIERS." *The Washington Post,* January 7, 1918.

"GIRLS TO COLLECT BOOKS FOR TROOPS." The Washington Post, February 26, 1918

"BOOK FORAY FOR ARMY." The Washington Post, March 17, 1918.

"3,000,000 BOOKS TO SOLDIERS." *The Washington Post,* May 19, 1918.

"10,000 VOLUMES GIVEN IN 2 DAYS." The Washington Post, March 20, 1918.

"TONS OF BOOKS FOR SERVICE MEN." *The Washington Post,* July 7, 1918.

"BAN UNDESIRABLE BOOKS AT CAMP." *The Washington Post,* September 1, 1918.

1919

"4 WASHINGTONIANS GET HONOR MEDALS." *The Washington Post,* August 2, 1919.

Journal Articles with Indirect Reference to War Service

1918

Fosdick, Raymond B. "The War and Navy Departments Commissions on Training Camp Activities." *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 79 (1918): 130-42. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/1013972</u>.

Wilson, Woodrow. "FOR THE SAKE FOUR BOYS." Good Housekeeping Vol. 67, No. 5 (1918): 28-29.

Wyeth, Ola M. "Library Service in a Base Hospital." *The American Journal of Nursing* Vol. 18, No. 12 (1918): 1153-154. doi: 10.2307/3405798.

1919

"Educational News and Editorial Comment." *The School Review* Vol. 27, No. 7 (1919): 545-53. http://www.jstor.org/stable/1078052.

Scholarship Concerning the World War One A.L.A. War Service

Books with Direct Reference to War Service

- Koch, Theodore Wesley. *Books in the War: The Romance of Library War Service*. Boston: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1919.
- Young, Arthur P. Books for Sammies: The American Library Association and World War 1. Pittsburgh, Pa.: Beta Phi Mu, 1981.

Dissertations and Theses with Indirect Reference to War Service

- Burgess, John Timothy Freedom. *Virtue Ethics and the Narrative Identity of American Librarianship* 1876 *to Present*. PhD diss., University of Alabama, 2013.
- Faries, Cynthia S. "Just Send Us Some Books": Library Service to American Soldiers in World War I. Thesis, University of Missouri-Columbia, 1987.

Journal Articles with Direct Reference to War Service

- Daniels, C. "The Feminine Touch has Not been Wanting: Women Librarians at Camp Zachary Taylor, 1917-1919." *Libraries and the Cultural Record* Vol. 43, No. 3, (2008): 286-307.
- Ring, Daniel F. "Fighting for Their Hearts and Minds: William Howard Brett, the Cleveland Public Library, and World War I." *The Journal of Library History* Vol. 18, No. 1 (1983): 1-20. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25541350</u>.
- Young, Arthur P. "Aftermath of a Crusade: World War I and the Enlarged Program of the American Library Association." *The Library Quarterly: Information, Community, Policy* Vol. 50, No. 2 (1980): 191-207. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/4307216</u>.

Journal Articles with Indirect Reference to War Service

- Bone, Larry Earl. "The American Library in Paris: Fifty Years of Service." *American Libraries* Vol. 1, No. 3 (1970): 279-283. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25617845</u>.
- Doyle, R. P. "Paris Library Celebrates 75 Years by Taking Aim at the Twenty First Century." *American Libraries* Vol. 27, No. 2 (1996): 30-31.
- Eddy, Jacalyn. ""We Have Become Too Tender-Hearted": The Language of Gender in the Public Library, 1880-1920." *American Studies* Vol. 42, No. 3 (2001): 155-172. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/20777608</u>.
- Hovde, David M. "YMCA Libraries on the Mexican Border, 1916." *Libraries & Culture* Vol. 32, No. 1 (1997): 113-124. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25548492</u>.
- Johnson, Nancy Becker. "A Chronicle of Men, at Least Two Women, and Money: Sarah C. N. Bogle and the Carnegie Corporation of New York." *Libraries & Culture* Vol. 31, No. 2 (1996): 422-436. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25548445</u>.

- Jones, Plummer Alston. "The Awakening of the Social Conscience: Jane Maud Campbell, 1869– 1947." *The Library Quarterly: Information, Community, Policy* Vol. 82, No. 3 (2012): 305-35. doi: 10.1086/665934.
- Kelly, Melody Specht, and Carl H. Milam. "Revisiting C. H. Milam's "What Libraries Learned from the War" and Rediscovering the Library Faith." *Libraries & Culture* Vol. 38, No. 4 (2003): 378-388. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25549127</u>.
- Kingsbury, M. E. ""To Shine in Use": The Library and War Service of Oregon's Pioneer Librarian, Mary Frances Isom." *The Journal of Library History* Vol. 10, No. 1 (1975): 22-34. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25540603</u>.
- Lacy, Dan. "War Measures: Past and Future." *The Library Quarterly: Information, Community, Policy* Vol. 23, No. 3 (1953): 238-51. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/4304235</u>.
- Ludington, Flora B. "The American Contribution to Foreign Library Establishment and Rehabilitation." *The Library Quarterly: Information, Community, Policy* Vol. 24, No. 2 (1954): 192-204. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/4304309</u>.
- Maack, M. N. "American Bookwomen in Paris during the 1920s." *Libraries and the Cultural Record* Vol. 40, No. 3 (2005): 399-415.
- Malone, Cheryl Knott. "Autonomy and Accommodation: Houston's Colored Carnegie Library, 1907-1922." *Libraries & Culture* Vol. 34, No. 2 (1999): 95-112. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25548712</u>.
- O'Connor, Thomas F. "Library Service to the American Commission to Negotiate Peace and to the Preparatory Inquiry, 1917-1919." *Libraries & Culture* Vol. 24, No. 2 (1989): 144-57. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25542138</u>.
- Passet, Joanne E. "Men in a Feminized Profession: The Male Librarian, 1887-1921." *Libraries & Culture* Vol. 28, No. 4 (1993): 385-402. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25542592</u>.
- *Skallerup, Harry R. "The Steamship Named "ALA"" *Libraries & Culture* Vol. 39, No. 4 (2004): 446-51. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25541868</u>.
- Solberg, Winton U. "Edmund Janes James Builds a Library: The University of Illinois Library, 1904-1920." *Libraries & Culture* Vol. 39, No. 1 (2004): 36-75. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25549152</u>.
- Stauffer, Suzanne M. ""She Speaks as One Having Authority": Mary E. Downey's Use of Libraries as a Means to Public Power." *Libraries & Culture* Vol. 40, No. 1 (2005): 38-62. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/25541882</u>.
- Sullivan, Peggy. "ALA and Library Education: A Century of Changing Roles and Actors, Shifting Scenes and Plots." *Journal of Education for Library and Information Science* Vol. 26, No. 3 (1986): 143-153. doi: 10.2307/40323236.
- Susan Otis Thompson. "The American Library in Paris: An International Development in the American Library Movement." *The Library Quarterly: Information, Community, Policy* Vol. 34, No. 2 (1964): 179-190. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/4305442</u>.

- Vining, Margaret, and Barton C. Hacker. "From Camp Follower to Lady in Uniform: Women, Social Class and Military Institutions before 1920." *Contemporary European History* Vol. 10, No. 3 (2001): 353-73. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/20081800</u>.
- Wiegand, Wayne A. "Oregon's Public Libraries during the First World War." *Oregon Historical Quarterly* Vol. 90, No. 1 (1989): 39-63. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/20614221</u>.
- Wiegand, Wayne A. "In Service to the State: Wisconsin Public Libraries during World War I." The Wisconsin Magazine of History Vol. 72, No. 3 (1989): 199-224. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/4636208</u>.
- Wiegand, Wayne A. "Tunnel Vision and Blind Spots: What the Past Tells Us about the Present; Reflections on the Twentieth-Century History of American Librarianship." *The Library Quarterly: Information, Community, Policy* Vol. 69, No. 1 (1999): 1-32.
 <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/4309267</u>.